REGULAR MEETING
ECONOMIC DEVELOPEMENT AUTHORITY
NOVEMBER 9, 2017
12:00 NOON

PRESENT:  Mark Hanson, Vern Peterson, Mike Nelson, Darla Kruser, Jerry Haberman.  Brad Hanson, Clara Johnson and Dean Janzen, Advisors.
ABSENT:  Steve Syverson and Brian Harder 
STAFF PRESENT:  Rob Anderson and Tabitha Garloff
CITY ADMINISTRATOR:  Wendy Meyer
GUESTS:  Travis Smith, Tom Appel (County Commissioner), Justin Espenson (Krienke Foods), and Cheryl Hiebert (Observer/Advocate).

1.	Call to Order.  Mark called the meeting to order at 12:03 p.m.
	Tom Appel made a special request to present a Grant Program through MNDOT that he was just 	made aware.  The Grant is to help save lives and is paid for 100% through the State of 	Minnesota.   Tom stated that the grant can be used for installing a J-Turn at the intersection of 	County Road 1 and Highway 60.  Tom stated that because of the number of accidents that have 	occurred at this intersection it is important that the J-Turn be strongly considered.  Tom stated 	that he has made a request for statistics from the engineers for exact number of accidents at 	that intersection.  A letter of support and resolution would need to be obtained from the City of 	Mt Lake for the grant application.  Tom gave a brief overview of how the J-Turns works.  The due 	date for the grant is November 22nd, 2017, so there is not much time to act and Tom is asking for 	input.  He also stated that they will need the publics input at some point.  There currently is a 	working J-Turn in Heron Lake.   Mark asked if it would be possible for  speed to be reduced 	through that area.  Tom stated that he doubted MNDOAT would approve.  Several people also 	asked if an overpass was an option.  The cost of the J-Turn is 1 to 2 million dollars and the cost of 	an overpass would be 5-6 million.  Tom is going to ask for a 30 day extension.  The warning lights 	that are currently at the intersection will more than likely be removed eventually.  Tom will 	inform the city of updates as they become available.  Tom stated that this was not for the 	public’s knowledge yet.
    
2.	Motion to approve Consent Agenda.  Motion made and seconded by Mike and Vern to approve 	the Consent Agenda with 1 extra bill to Midwest Duct Works for $1,368.06, as presented.  	Carried.

3.	Loan package update, Travis & Jamie Smith to purchase the Laker Bar & Grill:  The appraisal on 	the Laker Bar & Grill has been completed at $190,000.  The SWIF loan request was $32,000 and 	with the appraisal, their loan offer is $31,300, so Travis is in attendance today to request an 	additional $1,200 which would figure out to be an additional $8.88 a month added to the loan 	payment from the EDA.  A motion was made and seconded by Mike and Darla to approve 	the request for the additional loan funds requested by Travis and Jamie Smith.  Carried.

4.	Krienke Foods International, Inc. (Pop’d Kerns) Lease Renewal/Flooring.  Justin Espenson was in 	attendance  representing the company.  Rob has been in contact with both Justin and Caleb 	Krienke about their request to renew the lease on the building early and restart TIF 	payments.  Rob passed out a spreadsheet showing lease income, expenses and EDA interfund 	loan payments.  The original lease was for 5 years.  There were 2 TIF payments made 	prematurely.  Payments in the amount of $150,000 have been made on the original interfund 	loan of $175,000.  Guidelines state that the interfund loan can be borrowed against again to 	bring balance TIF account back into a positive balance.   Projections shown on the spreadsheet 	are to have the loan paid off in 2026.  We are working on a plan that works for Krienke 	Foods/Pop’d Kerns and the EDA.  Justin stated that more than likely they will renew  their lease 	for the remainder of the debt service payments through 2029.  Justin also stated that they plan 	to be located in Mountain Lake long term.  Justin stated there are still the 2 issues that need to 	be resolved, the water intrusion and the manufacturing floor pealing.  The company has dealt 	with water intrusion in the southeast corner for 4 years non-stop, anytime there is any moisture 	in the ground.  Justin feels the EDA is close to a fix with the work that has been done lately on 	the water intrusion.  The epoxy on the flooring is still an issue.  Holt’s redid 1/3 of the flooring in 	a new material and there has been no issue with that part of the floor.  A quote was received 	from Holt’s to replace the remainder of the flooring.  Justin stated that if the 2 issues can be 	resolved we can move forward with a new lease.  Justin also stated that December is the time to 	have the floor fixed because it is a slower time and Holt’s will need 7-10 days to complete the 	flooring replacement.  Estimate from Holt’s is $22,242.21.  Rob proposes that the EDA pay for ½ 	and Krienke pay for ½, adding ½ the cost to the lease renewal, which will add $84.25 a month to 	the new lease amount.  Jerry asked what happens if something happens with the floor in 	the future, will Krienke still honor the lease?  Justin stated that yes they would honor the lease.  	Motion made and seconded by Mike and Darla to go with Rob’s proposal to split the cost of the 	flooring repair.  Carried.  

5.	Ratify October 25th Email Vote Regarding Casey’s Store.  A purchase agreement has been 	received.  Six "yes" email votes were received and did not receive a vote from Darla.  Motion 	made and seconded by Vern and Jerry to approve the Email Vote from October 25th Regarding 	Casey’s Purchase Offer.  Carried.
	
6.	Mountain Lake Apartments Multi-Family Housing Property For Sale.  Rob stated that if the EDA 
	is interested in looking further into possibly purchasing the apartments the SW Housing 	Partnership will put together a feasibility study with income and expense statistics for a small 	fee.  Jerry stated he thinks it is important to our community to look into the purchase further.  	Mark stated that if the EDA does not buy and if a private person purchases the City of Mountain 	Lake could potentially lose the low income housing.  Motion made and seconded by Jerry and 	Vern to 	have Rob contact SW Housing Partnership and have them do the feasibility study.  	Carried.

7.	Watkins Property Demo:  Randy McMahon contacted Rob about kids playing on the Watkins' lot 	and in the buildings.  He is concerned for the safety of the children.  Randy asked if Balzer could 	use their equipment and knock down the buildings that are unsafe and possibly be forgiven a 	few months rent in return.  The general consensus in that the buildings need to be knocked 	down and removed not just knocked down.  The City has $15,000 in the budget left for 	elimination of blighted properties.  Lohrenz Construction gave a verbal bid of $20,000 to take 	down and remove the majority of buildings in question.  There is also funding through the 	County to assist in landfill tipping fees.  The remaining $5,000 would come from the EDA budget.  	Mark stated that we should get other bids on the job.  Jerry agreed that the buildings need to be 	removed but is concerned that we are only holding the lot for Balzer and he feels that they 	should pay for the removal of the buildings.  It was suggested that Rob contact Balzer and get an 	agreement to add the cost of the project added to the property purchase making the total 	purchase price $80,000.  Rob will contact Randy McMahon to discuss further.  Decision tabled 	until next EDA meeting.

8.	Heritage Estates/Mason Manor Maintenance Person.  Tabitha stated that she has had a hard 	time getting Dilly to respond to her about a list of repairs that need to be done.  An example is 	Tabitha has contacted Dilly 4 times about fixing the mailboxes on 5th Avenue.  Someone hit them 	and they are broken.  Leola Gohr has contacted Tabitha 3 times about the mailboxes not getting 	fixed.  Tabitha has reached out to Dilly and given him the option of hiring someone else.  Dilly 	said that if that is what needs to be done than he is fine with it.  Tabitha contacted Joe Marcy 	from Windom and he is interested in the job.  Dilly asked if Joe could be his back-up.  After 	further discussion it was decided that the EDA will go to a straight $30 an hour and Dilly will be 	the 1st contact and Joe will be his back up.  Dilly will have 24 hours to respond to Tabitha or she 	will contact Joe.  A motion was made and seconded by Vern and Darla to move forward with the 	$30 an hour and using Joe as Dilly’s back-up.  Carried.

9.	TIF District 1-8, Economic Development District No. 2 (Downtown Redevelopment Project):  
a. Sanford Lease Proposal:  Rob presented Sanford with the lease amount of $9,500 a month with Sanford paying property taxes, utilities and insurance.  Currently Sanford pays $2,500 a month.  Sanford will get back to Rob on the lease amount within the next week.
b. Nothing new
c. Nothing new.

10.	Mountain Lake Commercial Park:
a. Construction Schedule.  The substantial completion date is November 17th  
b. Final Plat.  Rob passed out the final plat map.  It has been approved by the City Council
c. Title Work.  Jungas Law Office is working on
d. Assessment Alternative Recommendation to City Council.  Motion made and seconded by Mike and Jerry to recommend to the City Council the frontage schedule.  Carried.
e. Other.  Mark suggested a “Lots for Sale” sign be put up at the Mountain Lake Commercial Park.  Rob will contact Snick Signs to get a cost estimate.

11.	General Discussion:  
a.  Rob will email everyone about the date for the next regular board meeting.
b. Tabitha passed out per diem sheets to board members.

12.	President Hanson adjourned the meeting at 1:20 p.m.
[bookmark: _GoBack]
